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Here we go again—the liars and cheats in both the UK
and US governments are pissed off that Edward
Snowden has proven to be the hero he was from the
start and now to besmirch his name, rather than admit
their own faults, the US has somehow gotten the UK to
jump on the two-faced wagon and try to bring down
Snowden’s name. Why would they do such a thing,
well it’s obvious the UK kisses our asses each and
every time they’re asked or the second possibility is we
have some dirt on them so they have to skip to our
beat whether they want to or not—or the game’s over.
More importantly why would the US play such a
diabolical game with reimagining history? It’s plain and
simple. From the beginning Snowden was right and
now that everyone knows it to be true, what else can
losers do but smear someone’s name in an attempt to
cover their tracks. If the story wasn’t so pathetic is
would be funny—seriously when the “reporter”—a
sniveling worm named Tom Harper—seriously he looks
like a worm—broke the story in the UK and was
questioned by real reporters from CNN—he had no
answer to any of the hard questions except he printed
verbatim what government officials told him. He was
made to look like a fool by CNN. What reporter is
dumb enough to take some government stooge’s word
at face value? Shortly later Harper admitted he didn’t
do any checking on the story and that it was probably
all made up beforehand to make Snowden look bad.
You’d think after the recent changes to the NSA those
clowns would have learned something—but I guess
once stupid, always stupid. Nothing’s worse than being
spiteful government morons who can’t see reality.
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Our World
Panicked Republicans
Scramble to Hide Racist
Pride after June Church
Shooting in South Carolina
Sparks Sad Truth about
Racism in America
As with everything that comes forth when horrible
events occur—the tragic shooting in Charleston, South
Carolina brought out the reality most on the “right”
would like to hide or pretend doesn’t exist. When
asked, many Republicans, especially those who had
already hinted at being racist with their coy remarks
about black people steadfastly refused to comment on
the shooting and the brouhaha about the Confederate
flag because they DO share many of the racist beliefs
under scrutiny presently. They foolishly assumed the
old adage that if you say nothing you can’t be judged.
Well, that isn’t quite true, remaining silent when asked
a specific question about something only adds to the
idea that you’re avoiding something and by refusing to
answer (one way or the other) makes guilt
immediately apparent in most people’s minds as a
rule. Realistically if you have nothing to hide you’ll just
state your feelings outright. I mean—it’s like asking
someone if they use drugs. If they’re clean they’ll state
it immediately knowing the possibility of being forced
to take a drug test on the spot can occur (especially) if
they’re at a rally or something. Of course if they’re
using, they’ll either get upset at the question or try to
change the subject without answering. Regardless such
behavior always raises suspicions and leads to the
assumption of guilt. So, like stated before, if you refuse
to answer a question it doesn’t make you innocent—it
actually makes you guilty by default. So, Republican
politicians who refuse to answer questions on race are
only making themselves look worse—and it won’t
change people’s opinions that they (as a party) harbor
deep racial beliefs and has for the past four decades.
My advice to closeted racists everywhere is simple and
direct. If you think no one can see who you really
are—intolerant bigots hiding behind Christianity—keep
believing fairy tales—but sooner or later you will be
exposed publicly—and there will be no place to hide.

Ronald Reagan Destroyed
the American Dream in
the 198os and Now His
Loyal Republican Stooges
Want to Pound the Last
Nail into That Dream to
Make Sure His Scheme of
Keeping the USA a Failure
Stays Intact Forever
This country is falling apart at the seams and blame
must be placed. And who’s to blame for the complete
destruction of what once made this country great in
decades past? Why, Ronald Reagan of course. He
singlehandedly destroyed what Franklin D. Roosevelt,
Harry S. Truman and Dwight D. Eisenhower worked so
hard to make great. And how did he do this? Well, let’s
just see shall we. 1st He undercut pay raises for
American workers and 2nd closed mental hospitals
nationwide—without regard for their families or society
in general. And where did these cases end up? Oops,
out on the streets where else? He stupidly assumed or
expected families would shoulder the burden of caring
for their mentally-ill family members without a second
thought. And maybe that might have been feasible—if
he hadn’t undercut people’s pay by making huge
corporations focus only on THEIR profit margins and
not their employees—which made it impossible for
most families to care and financially support their
relatives as well as work real jobs at the same time.
In a single generation the American dream was
destroyed and children of baby-boomers began to
realize that their futures looked bleak and even bleaker
for those of their children and their children’s children
because of Reagan’s economic policies. Is this situation
fixable? Yes—but first we need to stop pretending.
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Blame Pathetic Drug
Addicts for Nasty
Epidemic Sweeping
the United States
NOT Drug Dealers
Who Only Supply a
“Need” to Losers
Love your paper so I decided to send some thoughts of my own. Please print it.

So—as we can see there are so many problems
everywhere in this country as stated in previous
editions of Opinion America—yet no one seems to want
to deal with what’s really happening in this country in
terms of spiraling drug addiction among the poor and
rich alike—which is by placing blame on the people
who should be blamed from the getgo because of their
weak-willed characters—and that is drug addicts. And
before anybody writes to complain about my theory on
this issue—pay attention—because what I’m stating is
true and can be backed up over and over again across
the country—and all the people complaining and
whining that those on drugs aren’t to blame and it’s
not their fault—or how somebody they know is a
druggie but they had a hard life—give me a frigging
break already—so to offset their clearly clueless look at
life they refuse to address the issue and put blame on
the person(s) and instead they tend to blame the drug
dealer—making them out to be the big bad wolf—and
yes, they, these scummy dealers use weak people to
make money—but that doesn’t mean it’s all their fault.
They’re just handling a demand—and if there was no
demand for their business—they would close up shop.
Think of it this way—if Macy’s were selling a jacket for
$1000 and no one bought it, they wouldn’t display it
for very long would they? Uh huh—they’d pull it from
store shelves ASAP and that would be the last time
anybody would see it. But of course people would buy
a $1000 jacket so they’ll stock it to meet demand
regardless of the outlandish price. Same scenario with
drug dealers—if druggies didn’t exist or faced their
problem of weak-willed behavior—drug dealers would
be out of business. Yes, it sounds simple enough an
idea—but it is still true—no customers, no business.

Admitting to this simple fact—one’s lack of a weak
character is the only way to put drug dealers out of
business. On the National Geographic channel a series
called Drugs, Inc. shows dealers and addicts as they
really are—both with enough issues to last decades.
Same issue with prostitution—prostitutes are not to
blame for what they do—it’s all the “johns” fault—their
clients that is to blame—if there were no clients, no
“johns”—there would be no need for a prostitute to
make a living. Unfortunately no one has ever seen it
this way—instead choosing to play the “sad sack”
game by labeling the problem some confusing issue
which never gets addressed correctly. Drug addicts
today are clever enough to know how to blame
everyone but themselves for their problems—but ask
yourself this one simple question—did anyone hold
them down initially and force feed drugs repeatedly to
each and every addict out there until they became
addicted? Nope—unless you believe in Peter Pan—and
then yeah—all drug addicts are not to blame for their
sorry lot in life—it’s society who’s to blame if you play
along and believe addicts and their enablers—oh—isn’t
it just too easy to blame others for your problems
rather than take full responsibility for what you do?
Is no different from how the media portrays people
who kill other people by stating as if it is an absolute
fact that the “killer” must be mentally ill—as if only
crazy people are capable of killing someone—despite
facts stating that most killers aren’t bonkers just
psychotic. Many of the anchors on various news
programs are just not smart enough to do research
before they say what they do and just repeat what
they’re told by some idiot writer behind the scenes
who are just as ignorant when it comes to why
someone may or may not have killed another person.
More insulting is making it look like only crazy people
kill. The same deal works when a suicide occurs—the
press instantly states the person who killed themselves
is crazy—when in fact that is completely misleading.
Most people who have mental issues do not kill
themselves—want proof—look at all the mentally ill
homeless people living on the streets who should be
first in line to kill themselves given how they live
everyday—yet they seem never to attempt such an
act—could it be that some people who kill themselves
have reasons to want to end their lives and being crazy
isn’t always an issue? Think about it for a few
seconds—plenty of people kill themselves because they
feel they have nothing to live for—and why they take
such drastic measures is known only to them—and not
anyone else—especially self-serving confused shrinks
who go on TV to get their 15 seconds of fame
spreading lies. Nothing is worse than listening to
somebody who knows less about something than you
do but appears to be telling you how to think when in
fact they should be told to shut up before they cause
real problems for society—with their fairy tale views.
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Society Today Needs an
Attitude Adjustment
Society is in the crapper. No one wants to take the
blame today. (1) Police recently had the audacity to
blame the CVS drug store burning fiasco in Baltimore
and subsequent drug peddling on the rioters when
they are the ones who caused this to happen because
of what they did initially by killing an unarmed black
man. (2) Other cops around the country refuse to take
blame for their criminal behavior toward minorities and
then defend other each other for this type of behavior
and then are confused why they are seen in a bad light
by the public? (3) Then the Duggar family got busted
by the media for allowing their child molester older son
to avoid punishment for what he did to his sisters—and
actually seemed more concerned with how the info
about their creep of a son got out than what he did
years ago, yet they call others names and cast blame
on what they consider morally questionable behavior?
Like hello hypocrites, what’s more disgusting than child
molestation in your own family by your son? (4) And
last but not least the career drug-addicted homeless all
across the USA wonder why social workers use their
misery to pad their own pockets while they themselves
continue to display obviously dishonest behavior by
faking (85%) imagined mental illnesses so they can
collect state-sponsored financial assistance that they
clearly have no right to receive which they then use to
acquire drugs to feed that habit? Like really?

Brave Republican Outs
Members of His Own Party as
Trump Desperately Trolls for
Votes by Exposing Hidden
Racist Issues in GOP
Well, well, who knew that the upcoming 2016 elections
would be so entertaining? Endless Republicans have
announced their candidacies deluding themselves they
have a shot at winning anything other than fool of the
year. Enter Donald Trump—everybody’s favorite troll
who has zero chance of winning against Hillary Clinton
in 2016—as you’ve never seen him before. He started
off with a fake press conference and from there went
all out in smearing Jeb Bush every chance he got by
calling out Bush on everything which got plenty of
press by every media outlet that had nothing better to
report that day. However, while Trump is a vile piece
of crap—what he said about fellow Republicans is true
though no media outlet has dared to ever note it.

Of course you’d think other Republican candidates
would quickly come forward and denounce the vile lies
Trump was stating about minority groups as well as
about members of their own party were not of their
beliefs. Well, not one of them dared to come forward
and blast the comments until the media shamed them
into making rushed feeble attempts at pretending the
comments were insulting. Truth is—there are many
reasons why they didn’t come forward and condemn
what Trump said. And here they are: (1) Republicans
proudly share the contempt Trump has for minorities,
especially Hispanics and saw nothing wrong with what
he was saying since they agree on all levels with him
despite their later sad attempts to say otherwise after
the fact. (2) 2016 Republicans candidates were so
scared of Trump turning his troll-like anger toward
them they didn’t want to dare condemn him for the
things he said—possible reason—maybe—but probably
only a side issue in reality since again they share the
same beliefs about Hispanics and all minorities in
general. More importantly what does that say about
their characters? Being too wimpy to stand up against
a bully doesn’t say much for their governing ability to
lead—especially when it comes to the top job they’re
vying for. (3) Candidates thought if they ignored what
Trump was bringing attention to it would just go
away—yeah right. (4) Worst of all is the fact that even
though certain candidates didn’t share Trump’s
beliefs—they didn’t want to upset the apple cart by
alienating the members of Republican far right fringe
radical voters that share his hateful beliefs—because
they hope to secure their votes at some point in
2016—which again doesn’t say much about their
characters resulting in a no-win situation for them
publicly—either they get on Trump’s bad side by telling
him off or they risk being labeled a racist by voters.
Regardless, if I was one of these fools and I didn’t
share such beliefs I’d have denounced Trump from the
beginning and then focused on how I was seen by
possible voters—not the other way around. Of course
none of them took that sensible route which only
solidifies the idea to the general public and the media
alike that these 2016 candidates basically agree with
Trump and therefore by remaining silent—they appear
they are in agreement with the idea. And let’s face it
outright, it’s no secret that ever since Ronald Reagan
took office in 1980 by underhanded means Republicans
have become increasingly racist on their ideology—and
their hateful feelings toward minorities and the poor
have gotten so extreme in recent years that
pretending it’s not happening is no longer a question of
fact vs. fiction—it’s a known fact even to the media.
No truer this idea was in actuality than recently when
an “old school” well-known popular Republican named
Lawrence Wilkerson publicly admitted in an interview
that huge numbers of the GOP are racist and have
been since the 1970s. And yeah, before naysayers
denounce this fact—he’s on the inside and would know
of whom among his own share such beliefs—the
question is—how long before this behavior is outed
once and for all? Oh oh—2016 is almost upon us.
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When are “We” as a Going to Deal
with Drug Addicts & Alcohol
Addiction in Our “Perfect” Society?
With the upcoming 2016 election in full swing not one
candidate has taken up the topic of how to handle the
drug problem facing many presently and the many that
have been destroyed. Take for example this simple
way of looking at who are most affected by drug &
alcohol addiction. Walk down the street and if you
don’t notice homeless people everywhere then you live
in a really small town where problems are few.
Because anywhere you walk in a fairly large or large
city you’ll see homeless people lounging around—many
looking like they’re in a daze. And no, they’re not
depressed—they’re just strung out on drugs and
alcohol unable to face reality. Today, for example
coming home from Safeway I saw this guy just outside
a nondescript strip mall. I felt really bad for him and
was debating if I should ask if he was all right when I
saw a half-filled bottle of alcohol. Clearly he was in the
grips of alcohol addiction. I immediately lost any
feeling to talk to him because of how the scene
affected me. What could I do? He wasn’t about to
listen to reason from me—probably would be pissed if I
offered any help of any kind. And there are many like
him out there, and while not all homeless persons are
messed up with the drug and alcohol scene—most are.
And though the media and social organizations will
deny such issues I assure you if homeless people were
forced to take drug tests randomly they would fail
more often than not. So, before any of the present
candidates throw stones at what’s good or bad about
this country it should be noted that the United States
has one of the highest if not highest drug & alcohol
problems in the world and it certainly isn’t getting
better. And before you think it’s just homeless people
on the street that has these problems, think again. It
affects everyone not just homeless. Whether you’re
rich or poor having low self-esteem and being more or
less weak-willed certainly makes for an easy target to
start abusing alcohol or drugs. And while many don’t
think about it or want to think about how many
doctors, lawyers, nurses, teachers, pilots, police
officers, firemen, and businessmen have drug addiction
issues or are closet alcoholics while they supposedly do
their jobs—the reality is quite scary. So many times
when horrible events play people always say they had
no idea—in actuality they refused to contemplate such
things were possible until it was too late. And sadly
this type of thinking by many will continue until the
next horrible event plays out and everyone again acts
shocked and dismayed. The question that should be
asked right now is this—when will someone step
forward and make a difference by admitting drug and
alcohol addiction is not a “disease” but a social issue
that needs to be dealt with by being truthful about
those who have weak willpower in our society?

Republicans Condemn Deal
with Cuba on Human Rights
Issues While Being
Hypocrites Themselves on
Same Issues with Other USA
Ally Countries
Here’s goes the usual soap opera with really bad actors
called politicians. Republicans recently had the nerve
to publicly bash the recent changes between the US
and Cuba acting like Cuba’s “supposed” human rights
issues need to be addressed first. Oh wait—what about
the human rights issues in China, Vietnam, Saudi
Arabia & Russia who we associate with? And let’s not
forget Israel? Oh—excuse me they’re our “friends” so
let’s pretend they’re not doing such things right? And
most importantly let’s pretend that Israel didn’t just
swing a sham election so a “dictator” could remain in
power and now they’re maliciously attacking Palestine
whether they have reason to or not whenever a whim
serves their egos—and what about political prisoners
they’re holding on trumped up charges just because
they think no one is watching? Oh, is that OK but the
Cuban issue needs addressing? Hypocritical behavior
by Republicans is disgustingly shameful and if they
knew what hypocrite meant or if they could spell it
maybe they’d understand how stupid they look to the
world and don’t need Donald Trump to help them in
their continuous merry-go-round clown car parade.

Brave Surfer in South Africa
Displays Heroism in a Time When
There are Few Heroes Today
Real-life movie—a shocking scene was captured on film
in South Africa recently where a filmed surfing event
was taking place and without warning a shark (possible
a Great White) decided to make one of the surfers a
meal. As the cameras rolled and Mick Fanning realized
he was in danger the crowd on the beach seemed in
shock at what they were seeing but could do nothing.
Fellow surfer Julian Wilson however tried to get to him
in order to help out at great risk to his own life as a
rescue team arrived. How many other people would do
the same? Probably many would claim they would but
few would actually. Facts speak for themselves—while
we would all like to pretend we would risk our lives to
save another—the reality of people stepping forth to
save someone else is slim. So when you need to think
of a hero, think Wilson—he’s a real hero not someone
who pretends to be in order to gain fame on TV.
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Republicans Upset
about Trump
Comment on McCain
yet Seem OK with
Hatred at Mexicans?
What’s “Wrong” with
This Picture?
You know the crazies are looking for votes when they
come out and support John McCain whom they hate
more than God after Donald Trump trashed him with
snide remarks about his Vietnam War record. So what
about Trump’s slam on McCain—the truth is probably
even worse—who’s to say McCain didn’t spill secrets to
the enemy? His character is incredibly weak—on many
levels—let’s face it—before McCain slipped and played
the race card in 2007 against Barack Obama and
showed his true colors as a human being, this creep,
war hero or not, cheated on his first wife and therefore
an adulterer is in no position to get respect or demand
it from Trump or the public. People like McCain delude
themselves thinking a life of paid public service in
politics makes someone a good human being—oh
please, I’m so ready to blow chunks with such tripe.
And what about the “swift boat” debacle with John
Kerry in 2004—let’s not forget how low Republicans
went to win reelection for their idiot George W. Bush?
Where were these same types back then who are now
freaking out over the Trump slam? Yeah, that’s right,
hiding under their favorite rocks. And to make matters
worse idiots candidates like Rick Perry were demanding
Trump apologize and remove himself from running for
President. Well, Trump was right in calling for Perry to
take an IQ test because this jackass needs to be told
to his face he’s a moron. Look at the facts, this tool of
the Republican Party is facing jail time for his unethical
behavior in a still unresolved pending case and he has
the audacity to tell Trump off—maybe he should take a
reality check and look at his own behavior first and
step down himself from seeking higher office since
having a jailbird President isn’t exactly becoming.
More importantly where were all these Republican
candidates when Trump was trashing Mexicans? Oh
wait—oops—they agreed with Trump on his stance that
time. What else do these racists stand for? Flying the
Confederate flag everywhere—gleefully lynching all
black people—and using Muslims for target practice?

Important Iran Deal
Could Fall Apart as
Mentally Unfit
Republican War
Hawks Insist on
Starting a New War in
Order to Pad Their
Wallets at the Cost of
American Lives
Thought I’d drop this by—as if we don’t have enough
of a bad image problem around the globe comes this
new piece of bad publicity on clearly mentally unfit
Republican candidates. While I agree the possible
upcoming Iran deal has many issues—the idea of no
deal is worst. Except of course if your IQ is lower than
your ego—then go ahead and show how not intelligent
you are. And we have a clear winner—proud idiot Scott
Walker decided to toot his obvious radical thoughts on
how he would handle the Iran deal. Exactly how an
“American” dictator would handle this issue. I mean
let’s face it, most, if not all dictators have a low IQ
which they make up for with extremely over-the-top
egos to force others to bend to their will with threats.
Walker would never be accused of being intelligent but
his comments concerning his delusions about
becoming President is pure fantasy. First of all he
won’t get elected because he’s too far right in
everything he believes. But more importantly, let’s get
real. This freak is obviously suffering from a huge ego
but low-low IQ and really needs to take a test to prove
he’s sane. Seriously, he’s displaying all the symptoms
of being mentally ill and this should be addressed.
War hawk Republicans like Walker and the rest of his
stupid brethren should remember that it’s not their
lives their playing with—it’s the lives of people who
actually would rather not lose their futures because
morons like Walker think they have the right to make
decisions for everyone else. Oh—wasn’t this the same
group that threw salt on Obama and what they decided
“he could and couldn’t do” as President. Maybe round
this time a “genius” like Walker should think about this
recent “lost” fact of reality—if only he had a brain.
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Hate Mongering
Isn’t Free Speech
and Such Ignorant
Talk from Stupid
Mindless Pieces of
Trash Needs to be
Silenced—Even if It
Means Putting
People Behind Bars
for Daring to
Spread Hate in
Print and on the
Global Internet
With so much talk happening with the Confederate flag
being a symbol of hate here is my story of equally bad
hateful behavior focusing on ignorance of which I
encountered recently. While looking for some info on
the Internet (specifically YouTube) about Anne Frank a
few days ago I came across hateful material written
about her and many others who suffered at the hands
of the Nazi’s during World War II. And if that wasn’t
horrible enough—these idiots and their rants that the
Holocaust never happened have believers out there
who refuse to understand reality preferring to listen to
others spew lies and hatred. In this day and age you
have to wonder how stupid these morons are—even
scarier is the fact many of them are supposedly devout
Christian believers—yes, you heard it here first folks.
These so-called Christians are leading proponents on
the ridiculous belief that the Holocaust was faked.

Of course when it comes to the word terrorist most
people think of someone from the Middle East. But in
reality some of the worst terrorists have been hateful
vile crazies masquerading as Christians—hiding behind
the image of God while they slam his views. Just look
back in history and you’ll see exactly what Christians
have done in the name of God in order to justify their
hatred toward their fellow man. And for anyone
reading this and copping an attitude at my view, know
this fact, I’m a Christian so I know what I’m talking
about when it comes to my own kind. Some of the
worst people I’ve known throughout my life have been
people who claimed to be religious but really had no
clue to the identity of God other than to use him as a
prop to play to a cause when the need occurred to
abuse the religious card to get in someone’s good
graces that benefits whatever game they’re working at
the moment. But it should be known that most people
who spout talk about the Bible are much worst when it
comes to morality than one person or many of a
different non-Christian faith who has differing views on
God and the Bible. Just look at how Republicans use
religion to get votes but hardly display any sort of
Christian values they supposedly cherish endlessly.
Anyway getting back to what I came across on
YouTube was very disturbing and like any person who
tries to do the right thing I made calls to several
Holocaust museums letting them know what I found
and directing them to the exact sites. Of course it was
quite the opposite with Google which owns YouTube.
They seemed indifferent to the hate speech they’re
allowing on their sites which led me to think they
either agree with such vile language or are too cheap
to hire someone to monitor such filth and remove it. It
should be stated that YouTube is not a private site and
they DO have the right to remove material without
violating free speech laws since as the owners they
have the option to remove anything that violates their
rules of viewable material—which this garbage does.
The recent struggle to remove the Confederate flag
from all government-owned locations is the first start
to crush hate groups from spreading their lies to
people who are too stupid to know better. But to go a
step further hate groups, their leaders and members
should be rounded up starting with the KKK and every
Neo Nazi group—and thrown in jail. Since they assume
so many things aren’t real—having an indefinite stay in
the slammer might wake them up to what’s real or not
which I have no problems with when it comes to my
tax dollars being used to house these fools. YouTube
and other groups like Yahoo and Craigslist which allow
hate groups to have a voice on the Internet isn’t where
society should be presently. Free speech doesn’t
extend to hateful dialogue and before politicians
pretend they don’t support hate dialogue across the
United States they should be willing to step forward
and demand that scrutiny be placed on certain aspects
of public outlet companies such as Craigslist and
Google to force them into removing hate speech
writings from their sites the minute they appear.
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Clown Car Republicans
Just Don’t Know When
to Call it Quits Over
Donald Trump Reality
Show as They Make
Themselves Look Even
More Racist and Out of
Touch with Voters Than
Already Assumed
There’s nothing more accurate than saying that Donald
Trump is never boring. What he obviously lacks in
character, personality, looks and class he makes up for
in always being able to draw a crowd because of his
crude demeanor. As the 2016 election heats up Trump
is easily trolling his way ahead of the Republican pack
determined to be the front runner of the clown car
made of nutjob GOP types that seems to be getting
more and more off center with each given day. Anyone
with a brain should know that when Trump feels
insulted he will strike back at those who wronged him
and man has this been happening over and over as
each slight against Trump makes for more news.
Let’s face it, his comments toward Mexicans were
insulting but where was the so-called righteous
Republican majority calling for him to pull back? Oh
right, they all agreed with him so they remained
zipped up thinking his comments were right on target
toward those they hate with a passion—the poor and
non-whites that their venom is always directed at.
Of course any idiot will tell you that if someone talks
about others in front of you, it’s clear they talk about
you to others when you’re elsewhere. And of course
that’s where this train wreck seemed headed to go
with no survivors in sight. And so within a short time
Trump started saying what all Republicans say in
private but never would admit publicly because they
are too cowardly. Too bad Trump missed the memo
and started exposing all the dirty secrets Republicans
never thought “one of their own” would spill. Trump
then gleefully slapped around fellow “pals” such as
John McCain & Lindsey Graham without mercy. Making
fun of McCain’s “supposed” war record and refusing to
take back what he said was classic Trump mirroring his
crappy reality show on NBC. He followed that up by
making mincemeat of Lindsey Graham—which was

worthy of one of the best classically written sitcom
moments—except this was real and not scripted. The
moment that was pure genius for Trump and his
ranting was when he spitefully revealed Graham’s
private phone number on live TV—absolute genius. No
one could have predicted that moment but such
entertainment—sweet—not even the best scripted
material from Hollywood was this good. He also poked
fun at the hypocrite Christians that make up most of
his party and as the heat intensified sending these
fake Godly-types into overdrive with fake pious shock
over Trump acting like God was in awe of him and not
the other way around. Truthfully all those Republicans
who faked shock and dismay actually are worse when
it comes to using God to benefit their game so I don’t
know what they’re so angry about. This behavior is
right up their alley—and probably not as shocking
either. Look at the harsh comments these same types
have directed toward the Pope because he won’t kiss
their ass and then tell me I’m making this stuff up.
But here are a few tips for Republicans who excel at
hypocritical behavior. Lindsay Graham shouldn’t be
rattled by Trump’s comments toward him—he should
really be worried that one of his former boyfriends is
going to “out” him just when he least expects it. As for
Rick Perry trying to chide Trump—after Trump made
jokes that Perry thinks by wearing glasses he would
appear smarter—which I agree with Trump on this
one—is an unimportant issue. He should be looking at
his own actions first—starting with being a lousy
governor in Texas. Perry is so dumb that wearing
glasses as Trump pointed out to appear smarter won’t
help. But maybe an IQ test as suggested by Trump is
needed—like seriously, how dumb can you be, you’re
facing jail time for an unresolved case and you’re
running for President—does that make any sense? Of
course like so many Republicans, Perry’s ego is in the
double digits but his IQ in low single digits. Trump has
pointed out multiple times that if many of those
running for President didn’t have politics to fall back on
they’d be working at the drive through at KFC. Harsh
assumption but true nevertheless—facts are facts.
And then there’s an even bigger hypocrite—and that
would be Marco Rubio. Like Perry he has all sorts of
problems—the first being he is facing serious debt—yet
this clueless idiot is taking time to run for President?
Rubio isn’t fit to be President not only because he’s
dumber than a pile of rocks—but seems to think
because he believes he’s somebody then he must be.
Not so fast—to be someone you have to have achieved
something in life. And amassing a pile of debt isn’t
anything to crow about—unless you think being a loser
is an accomplishment. Then again he ignores his own
failings of which there are many. Recently Rubio made
a crass comment linking President Obama with Donald
Trump, saying neither had class. I guess Rubio forgot
Obama doesn’t have the crushing debt that he, Rubio
has amassed due to sheer stupidity—oops, now who’s
the classless one now? Rubio should just kill himself
already—before one of his Cuban gangster bookie
“friends” takes a shot over unpaid bills owed.
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The excerpt below is taken from the 1920 memoir Recollections of the Whitman Massacre by Matilda Seger
Delaney. This book is available from an online public library which opened on October 5, 2014. To obtain a
complete version of this book on PDF please visit www.nancyhankslincolnpubliclibrary.com for a copy.

Memoir of Marcus and Narcissa Whitman
In the spring of 1844 we started to make the journey across the Plains with ox teams. I was born in
1839, October 16th, near St. Joseph, Missouri, which was a very small town on the extreme frontier,
right on the Missouri River, with just a few houses. My father’s name was Henry Sager. He moved
from Virginia to Ohio, then to Indiana and from there to Missouri. My mother’s name was Naomi
Carney-Sager. In the month of April, 1844, my father got the Oregon fever and we started west for
the Oregon Territory. Our teams were oxen and for the start we went to Independence, the
rendezvous where the companies were made up to come across the Plains. There were six children
then—one was born on the journey, making seven in all. The men of the company organized in a
military manner, having their captain and other officers, for they were going through the Indian
country and guards had to be put out for the protection of the travelers and to herd the stock.
The immigration of ’43 was piloted through by Dr. Whitman and ours was the second immigration
across the mountains. The road was only a trail and was all Indian Territory at that time, from the
Missouri River to the Rocky Mountains. We had to ferry streams, sometimes with canoes fastened
together and the wagons put on them; and the Indians rowed us across the rivers in some places.
The mountains were steep and sometimes we had to unyoke our cattle and drive them down, letting
the wagons down by ropes. The Captain of our company was named William Shaw.
There were vast herds of buffalo on the Plains and wandering bands of Indians. We had to guard the
cattle at night by taking turns. After we started across the Plains we traveled slowly; and one day in
getting out of the wagon my oldest sister caught her dress and her leg was broken by the wheel
running over it. There was no doctor in our company, but there was a German doctor by the name of
Dagan in the following company and he and my father fixed up the leg and from that time on the old
doctor stayed with us and helped. My father was taken sick with the mountain fever and he finally
died and was buried on the banks of the Green River in Wyoming. His last request was that Captain
Shaw take charge of us and see us safe through to the Whitman station. He thought that was as far
as we could go that winter. Twenty-six days later my mother died.
She made the same request of Captain Shaw and called us around her and told my brothers to
always stay with us and keep us together—meaning the girls of the family. Dr. Dagan came on and
helped to care for us with the boys’ help. When my mother died, my injured sister could walk only
with the help of a crutch. Mother was wrapped in a blanket and buried by the side of the road.
So the Captain and his wife looked after us and the other immigrants showed their concern for the
orphans by taking an interest in us. A kind woman, Mrs. Eads, took the tiny baby and the big-hearted
travelers shared their last piece of bread with us. We finally arrived at Dr. Whitman’s station on the
17th day of October, 1844, seven months from the Missouri River to the Whitman station.
It was a long time! Mrs. Whitman wanted to keep the girls, but she did not care for the boys. Dr.
Dagan went on the Willamette valley and left us there. Doctor Whitman finally concluded he would
keep the whole seven of us and took us in charge. We lived there three years.
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I might say something of the home incidents. The first thing Mrs. Whitman did was to cut our hair,
wash and scrub us, as we were very much in need of a cleaning up; then she gave us something to
eat and the bread seemed very dark to us—it was unbolted flour. Mrs. Eads, who had been caring for
my baby sister, five months old, arrived three days later and then Mrs. Whitman took the motherless
little one in charge and she grew to be a fine baby. Everything was so different from what we had
been used to. The Whitmans were New England people and we were taken into their home and they
began the routine of teaching and disciplining us in the old Puritan way of raising and training
children—very different to the way of the Plains. They hired a teacher and the immigrant families all
had the privilege of sending their children to this school during the winter months.
We had a church and Sunday school every Sabbath and we had our family worship every morning
and evening. We had certain things to do at a certain hour. We never had anything but corn meal
mush and milk for our suppers and they were very particular in our being very regular in all our
habits of eating and sleeping. When the spring came all the immigrants left and went on down to the
Willamette valley—the families who had wintered at the Mission leaving the Sager children behind
with the big-hearted Dr. and Mrs. Whitman. We had our different kinds of work to do.
We had to plant all the gardens and raise vegetables for the immigrants who came in for supplies.
We got up early in the morning and we each had our piece of garden to weed and tend. We had to
wipe the dishes and mop the floors. We had verses of scripture to learn each morning which we had
to repeat at the family worship. The seven verses would be our Sunday school lesson. We took turns
in giving our passages of Scripture. Everything was done in routine. Sometimes we had to walk in the
afternoon. Mrs. Whitman would go with us; we would gather specimens and she would teach us
botany. During the summer when the Indians went to the buffalo grounds, we were alone and we
looked forward to the coming of the immigrants as one of the great events of our life.
Sometimes in the summer we went bathing in the river. We would get the Indian girls to teach us to
swim. Once, Missionary and Mrs. Eads came down from Walker’s Prairie, having with them a girl by
the name of Emma Hobson, and the latter went in bathing with us children; she could not swim and
the current swept her down the river. She caught on an overhanging bush and an Indian took her
out of the river and put a blanket around her. Mrs. Eads gave the alarm. We always called that
“Emma’s place.” We cut watermelons in two and strung them together and would play for hours with
those watermelon boats, having a great deal of enjoyment. Still, discipline was strict and when we
were told to do a thing, no matter what, we went. Once a month we had a missionary meeting and
we would sing missionary hymns and the Whitmans would read extracts from missionary papers.
They took the Sandwich Island paper, the editor being the Reverend Damon.
There was a man at the Mission by the name of O’Kelley; he was an Irishman, and he went with the
Doctor who had to go out and give the Indians a lesson in farming. They took all we girls in a wagon
and this man O’Kelley drove. Dr. Whitman showed the Indians how to cultivate their little patches.
There was not very much cultivation about anything, however. O’Kelley was to cook the dinner. He
had a big chunk of beef to boil and he told us he would give us a big dinner—would give us some
“drap” dumplings; so we became very curious to know what “drap” dumplings were.
No doubt they were “drap” dumplings, because they went to the bottom of the kettle and stayed
there until we fished them out. We put in the day there. Returning, my brother took me on his horse
and some of the others rode in the wagon. We had riding mares and they had colts.
When we came to the Walla Walla River the colts began floating downstream and we had an awful
time, but I hung on. I had on an old sunbonnet, but I lost it. We finally got safely home.
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Life & Times
Los Angeles Diary

despite my reality—forcing me to drink water from one
of the shower faucets on the beach to survive another
day of this miserable life that I’m being forced to
endure no matter how much I want it all to end.

© 2014 Street Beat News

December 15—I focused on ending my life throughout
the week and was intent on succeeding no matter what
it took. I had no food to eat and only occasionally
drank water from the shower faucet at Nicholas
Canyon Beach. Weather, however, would play an
important part in my next move. Monday, December
15th, rained, lightly at first, and then much heavier
throughout the day. Finally, when water began seeping
into my sleeping bag, despite my campsite being
covered by a large tarp, I decided to go back to Los
Angeles—at least for the time being—I had no real
plan at this point except to possibly stay with a former
neighbor of one of my former friends—Trevor Lissauer.
Trevor had deemed it too much work to extend real
effort to help me in my time of dire need—which told
me everything I ever needed to know about what real
friendship was about despite the fact he’d (reluctantly)
let me stay at his apartment on Formosa Avenue in
Hollywood previously throughout all of 2007.
As I began my journey late in the afternoon, it was still
raining lightly, and though I shouldn’t have left, I did. I
fell several times on the beach from shortness of
breath (as I walked) after not eating for a week. I
blacked out briefly also, but I was determined to reach
Los Angeles nevertheless and made it all the way along
Pacific Coast Highway. At Trancas Beach later I caught
a bus to Santa Monica, then to Hollywood to see where
my chances might lay at the moment with Trevor’s
former neighbor. I arrived early in the evening and
went to Trevor Lissauer’s old apartment building where
his neighbor Philip Liebschutz still lived hoping he’d let
me stay at his place. (He had suggested it previously
when I was moving out of Trevor’s apartment in
January 2008). But he wasn’t home so I made a
judgment call (a bad one I might add) of going to Gary
Greene’s apartment (another neighbor who still lived in
the apartment above Trevor’s old place) to see if he’d
let me stay at his place temporarily.
The wind was blowing and it was cold and since I had
no jacket I thought Gary would at least be considerate.
I knocked on the door of his apartment, but when he
opened the door he didn’t look pleased to see me. I
asked point blank if I might be able to spend the night.
I then briefly told him what had happened, mentioning
I didn’t want Trevor to know since he would ask too
many questions. However, Gary began to complaining,
seeming unwilling to help, so I turned to leave.
Probably out of shame he gave me some money and
told me to get a hotel room. Like that was possible
with the little amount he handed to me. I left and went
to a Target store nearby and spent a few hours there
waiting until Philip came back to his apartment.

Part 5

Note: This is a real-life diary. For the record, the events mentioned
in this diary occurred several years ago in 2008 and 2009. Remaining
parts will be serialized in future issues of Opinion America.
December 10—(Part 2)—I was a mess after I returned
to Nicholas Canyon Beach. I was so depressed and
cursed the fact I couldn’t seem to get my life to end
faster as I assumed it would be when I came up with
the idea to starve myself to death. But it proved
harder than I thought and each day has been a trial for
me. I keep wishing it will all end soon but something
seems to be interfering with my plans and things just
seem to go awry. I spent the rest of the day at camp
and dealt with the depression I was feeling. Nothing
has gone right for me and this seems to enforce the
idea that even with trying to end my life I have made
mistakes in exactly how it would be as opposed to how
it actually is in the end. As I listened to waves crash on
the beach during the evening I kept thinking how
lonely I felt and that no one cared if I was alive.
December 12—I have more thoughts for another day
on the beach and the depression over the failed
attempt on the 10th to leave the beach only makes me
feel even worse and wondering why this plan isn’t
working. I keep thinking of things I want to do with my
life that haven’t been realized but then the reality of
how things went so horribly wrong creep in and I face
facts that there is no hope. I spent today just moping
without one ounce of anything to look forward to. The
time goes by so slowly and it drives me crazy just
wishing for the hours to tick by. Not that nightfall will
be any better either—as that’s another period of
waiting for time to go by since sleeping is hard to
come by since all my thoughts occupy with fantasies of
food. It’s a never ending nightmare of dealing with
each and every day exactly the same as the other.
I try to pass the time by walking along the beach by
going just down the way to Leo Carrillo State Beach
and hanging out for a few hours—though there’s not
much to do there either. Hardly anyone is there in the
morning except for surfers and I don’t talk with them.
Best to keep as low a profile as I can. I occasionally
see some homeless stragglers hanging about but they
probably have drug issues so I ignore them as well
best I can. I deal with the depression I face everyday
this way and see no other good way around it.
I feel so alone and rejected I don’t know how I can
survive any longer without cracking up. Yet for some
reason my mind is stronger than it has ever been
before—refusing to let me give up and let my body die
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While there I bought a jacket to keep warm with the
money Gary had given me and finally when I was sure
Philip should be home I went to check. As luck would
have it I ran into him at the corner of La Brea and
Willoughby Avenues while he was walking his dog. He
seemed not to know who I was as I called out to him
but I guess with my unkempt look I resembled a true
homeless person. After the initial shock wore off I
asked him if I could stay with him temporarily. He said
okay without thinking about it and then handed me a
bag of pastries he had with him that he’d gotten from
Starbucks. We then went back to his apartment where
he filled me in about his recent employment at
Starbucks since he’d lost his previous job at UCLA due
to “certain” things and how he’d been forced to get a
job at Starbucks to pay bills. I told him a little about
my ordeal, though he didn’t always seem to grasp
what I was trying to explain. But I was grateful to have
a warm place to stay for the night nevertheless. Once
inside his apartment he made a big show of telling me
his apartment was my apartment and that I could eat
whatever I wanted. The whole situation seemed
perfect but I should have known better than to expect
that my problems were over for the moment.
December 16—I told Phil Liebschutz more about my
ordeal this morning and letting him know that I didn’t
want Trevor to know what had happened and told him
why. He agreed to keep quiet and I also clued him in
about my encounter with Gary. But Phil had his share
of problems also as I would find out. He used me as a
sounding board for his endless rants about his ex-wife,
his job at Starbucks, his family, and money problems.
I listened as best I could but I had so many issues of
my own I needed someone to talk too as well, and he
pretty much wasn’t it. I was hit with more drama than
I would have liked or wanted (or could handle) but I
had no way to get past it but to just grin and bear it if
I wanted to stay indoors for the time being.
December 17—I really have gotten myself into more
trouble than I know what to do with. Dealing with the
problems I have to deal with now is even more
difficult. I feel so lost without anything to really focus
on except trying to get past each day the best I can.
And dealing with the ever-increasing drama that Phil
Liebschutz seems to be creating with his neighbors
isn’t helping. No wonder he got fired from his job at
UCLA. He just can’t seem to know when to put a lid on
it. He is always in people’s faces without realizing
being combative behavior doesn’t work—especially in a
place like a low-end job at Starbucks.
December 19—I’m trying so hard to deal with Phil
Liebschutz’s mood swings but even for me it’s
becoming a challenge. He never wants to take the
blame for things he has caused to happen in his own
life and for someone who tells me to keep out of sight
so none of his neighbors will know I’m staying at his
apartment he seems intent on making it obvious.

If he isn’t having an argument with Gary Greene (who
didn’t want to help me when I’d asked) he’s arguing
with other neighbors or telling-off his creepy landlord.
I don’t know why he thinks this will help keep the fact
I’m staying at his place a secret but maybe he is doing
what he’s been doing in order to make sure I get the
message and leave without him having to tell me so
directly. Nevertheless I have nothing at the moment
better than this deal so I have to deal with whatever
issues he has—and believe me he has plenty.
December 20—I finally reached the breaking point I
thought I never could and in the morning when Phil
Liebschutz began yet another one of his unnecessary
“drama-rounds” making it look that everyone knew I
was staying at his apartment and would tell I just
decided enough was enough and made a break for it
without telling him. I spent the day deciding on my
plan and then in late afternoon I just began walking up
La Brea Avenue and down Hollywood Boulevard
aimlessly with no plan in mind except to just keep
walking trying to sort out what I was going to do. I felt
so lost and depressed I just didn’t care anymore as I
made my way up Vermont Avenue and headed down
Los Feliz Boulevard finally deciding to spend the night
in a wooded section near the Los Angeles River just
before you enter into Atwater Village at the edge of
Glendale. Finally making it to the area I noticed tents
with numerous homeless people about. And none of
them looked “friendly” as they probably all had drug
problems and were trying to avoid dealing with anyone
who could squeal on them and where they were living
at the moment amid the trees and shrubs right at the
edge of the area which borders the river and the
Golden State Freeway like a bunch of gypsies.
I spent a few hours looking around and felt so lost—as
this seemed much worse than the beach had ever been
despite me thinking it would be better. Neighbors in
the area seemed to know that I didn’t belong and
finally realizing I would have no peace I decided to go
back to Phil’s apartment as I had no other choice. And
it being very cold just added to my need to not be
outside. My initial plans had been eventually to find
some hiding place in Glendale but given how cold it
was I abandoned those ideas and headed back with
even more depression than I had felt prior.
My feelings toward the whole situation are mixed. On
one hand I was grateful for Phil helping me, but on the
other hand he became too needy and demanding, and
his behavior began to wear on my nerves right away.
As part of the deal for my staying at his place was I
would walk his dog whenever he couldn’t. I didn’t
really mind, but would’ve liked to have been asked first
rather than told. Throughout the week he had seemed
happy to have me staying at his apartment, though he
began questioning why I really didn’t want Trevor to
know I was staying with him. I tried to explain over
and over—but yet it seemed dealing with Phil was
harder than it should have been and by the end of the
first week I just couldn’t take it anymore.
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Interactive Sites
Select news sites listed below can be accessed directly with Internet availability. Left click on the link(s) and the
site will open on your computer. Humanitarian (non-news) sites are in red.
ABC News
www.abcnews.com
Access
Aircraft Casualty Emotional Support Services
www.accesshelp.org
Advertiser/Adelaide Now
www.adelaidenow.com.au
Al Jazeera America (English Version)
america.aljazeera.com
All Hawaii News
www.allhawaiinews.com
Allegiant News
www.theallegiant.com
American Civil Liberties Union
www.aclu.org
American Red Cross
www.redcross.org
Animal Defenders
www.ad-international.org
AOL News
www.aol.com
Argonaut
www.argonautnews.com
Argus Streaming News
www.argusnewsnow.com
ASPCA
www.aspca.org
Associated Press
www.ap.org
Atlanta Leader
www.atlantaleader.com

Australian
www.theaustralian.com.au
AZ Central
www.azcentral.com
Baltimore City Paper
www.citypaper.com
Baltimore Sun
www.baltimoresun.com
Bangor Daily News
www.bangordailynews.com
BBC News
www.bbc.com
Be Healthy Tulare
www.behealthytulare.com
Beverly Hills Courier
www.bhcourier.com
Beverly Hills Weekly
www.bhweekly.com
Big Issue
www.bigissue.com
Bing News
www.bing.com
Boston Globe
www.bostonglobe.com
Boston Herald
www.bostonherald.com
Boston.com
www.boston.com
Boston Magazine
www.bostonmagazine.com
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Brisbane Times
www.brisbanetimes.com.au
British Virgin Islands News
www.bvinews.com
Brussels Times (English Version)
www.thebrusselstimes.com
Burbank Leader
www.burbankleader.com
Caribbean News Now
www.caribbeannewsnow.com
CBS News
www.cbsnews.com
Change.org (Main Site)
www.change.org
Change.org (Animal Rights)
www.change.org/topics/animals
Change.org (Criminal Justice)
www.change.org/topics/criminaljustice
Change.org (Economic Justice)
www.change.org/topics/economicjustice
Chicago Sun-Times
www.suntimes.com
Chicago Tribune
www.chicagotribune.com
CNN
www.cnn.com
Clutch Magazine
www.clutchmagonline.com
Columbus Dispatch
www.dispatch.com
Community Connection (Los Angeles)
www.cangress.org
Cop Watch
www.copwatch.org
Daily Beast
www.thedailybeast.com

Daily Caller
www.dailycaller.com
Daily Mail Online
www.dailymail.co.uk
Daily Record and Sunday Mail
www.dailyrecord.co.uk
Daily Telegraph
www.dailytelegraph.com.au
Dallas Morning News
www.dallasnews.com
Democracy Now
www.democracynow.org
Denver Post
www.denverpost.com
Detroit News
www.detroitnews.com
Detroit Free Press
www.freep.com
Eagle
www.theeagleonline.com
euronews
www.euronews.com
Evening Times
www.eveningtimes.co.uk
Express UK
www.express.co.uk
Fabius Maximus
www.fabiusmaximus.com
Feeding America
www.feedingamerica.org
Financial Times
www.ft.com
France 24 News (English Version)
www.france24.com
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Free Speech TV
www.freespeech.org
Gawker
www.gawker.com
Give Back Films
www.youtube.com/user/GiveBackFilms
Glendale News-Press
www.glendalenewspress.com
Globe and Mail
www.theglobeandmail.com
Google News
www.news.google.com
Guardian
www.theguardian.com
Gulf News
www.gulfnews.com
Hawaii Reporter
www.hawaiireporter.com
Hawaii Tribune-Herald
www.hawaiitribune-herald.com
Herald Scotland
www.heraldscotland.com
Herald Sun
www.heraldsun.com.au
Heart for Animals
www.heartsforanimals.org
Honolulu Star-Advertiser
www.staradvertiser.com
Houston Chronicle
www.chron.com
Huffington Post
www.huffingtonpost.com
Independent
www.independent.co.uk
Indianapolis Star
www.indystar.com

Inquisitr News
www.inquisitr.com
Irish Independent
www.independent.ie
Irish News
www.irishexaminer.com
Islam Times
www.islamtimes.org
Island Sun British Virgin Islands
www.islandsun.com
Japan Times (English Version)
www.japantimes.co.jp
LA Weekly
www.laweekly.com
Las Vegas Sun
www.lasvegassun.com
Las Vegas Tribune
www.lasvegastribune.net
Los Angeles Daily News
www.dailynews.com
Los Angeles Times
www.latimes.com
Louisville Courier-Journal
www.courier-journal.com
Mail Online
www.dailymail.co.uk
Mail.com
www.mail.com
Malibu Times
www.malibutimes.com
Media Matters for America
www.mediamatters.org
Memphis Daily News
www.memphisdailynews.com
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Miami Herald
www.miamiherald.com

Newsmax
www.newsmax.com

Mirror
www.mirror.co.uk

News Times
www.newstimes.com

Monaco Life (English Version)
www.monacolife.net

Newsweek (U. S. Edition)
www.newsweek.com/us

Mother Jones
www.motherjones.com

New Zealand Herald
www.nzherald.co.nz

MSN News
www.msn.com

Olive Press [Spain] (English Version)

Nancy Hanks Lincoln Public Library
www.nancyhankslincolnpubliclibrary.com

Opinuns Entertainment News

Nashville City Paper
www.nashvillecitypaper.com

Opposing Views

National Post
www.nationalpost.com

Orphans of the Storm

NBC News
www.nbcnews.com
New Civil Rights Movement News
www.thenewcivilrightsmovement.com
New Republic
www.newrepublic.com
New York Daily News
www.nydailynews.com
New York Magazine
www.nymag.com
New York Post
www.nypost.com
New York Times
www.nytimes.com
New Yorker
www.newyorker.com
Newsday
www.newsday.com

www.theolivepress.es

www.opinuns.com

www.opposingviews.com

www.orphansofthestorm.org
Pacific Standard News
www.psmag.com
Parade
www.parade.com
Pasadena Star-News
www.pasadenastarnews.com
Penn North Recovery
Maryland Community Health Initiatives
www.penn-north.com
Perth Now
www.perthnow.com.au
PETA
www.peta.org
Philadelphia City Paper
www.citypaper.net
Philadelphia Daily News
www.phillydailynews.com
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Philadelphia Inquirer

Salt Lake Tribune

www.inquirer.com

www.sltrib.com

Philadelphia Inquirer

Salon

www.philly.com

www.salon.com

Philadelphia Tribune
www.phillytrib.com

San Francisco Chronicle
www.sfchronicle.com

Phoenix New Times
www.phoenixnewtimes.com

San Francisco Examiner
www.sfexaminer.com

Pittsburgh City Paper
www.pghcitypaper.com

San Francisco Gate
www.sfgate.com

Pittsburgh Post-Gazette
www.post-gazette.com

San Jose Mercury News
www.mercurynews.com

Pittsburgh Tribune Live
www.triblive.com

San Juan Star (English Version)
www.sanjuanweeklypr.com

Plymouth Patch
www.plymouth.patch.com

San Marino Tribune
www.sanmarinotribune.com

Politico

Scotsman
www.scotsman.com

www.politico.com
Politicus USA
www.politicususa.com

Seattle Times
www.seattletimes.com

Portland Press Herald
www.pressherald.com

Secular Talk

Real Change News (Seattle)

Sherman Oaks Studio City Encino News

www.seculartalkradio.com

www.realchangenews.org

www.shermanoaksstudiocitynews.com

Register

Slate

www.theregister.co.uk

www.slate.com

Reuters

Space Change News (Boston)

www.reuters.com

www.sparechangenews.net

Richmond Times-Dispatch

St. Croix Source

www.timesdispatch.com

www.stcroixsource.com

Right Wing Watch News

St. John Source

www.rightwingwatch.org

www.stjohnsource.com

Ripoff Report

St. John Tradewinds

www.ripoffreport.com

www.tradewinds.vi
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St. Louis American
www.stlamerican.com
St. Louis Post-Dispatch
www.stltoday.com
St. Thomas Source
www.stthomassource.com
Straits Times
www.straitstimes.com
Street Beat News Online
www.streetbeatnewsonline.com
Street Roots (Portland, Oregon)
www.streetroots.org
Street Sense (Washington, DC)
www.streetsense.org
Street Spirit (San Francisco)
www.thestreetspirit.org
Street Vibes (Cincinnati)
www.streetvibes.wordpress.com

Toronto Sun
www.torontosun.com
Toshiba News
start.toshiba.com
US News & World Report
www.usnews.com/news
U. S. Hunger Relief (Feeding America)
www.feedingamerica.org
USA Today
www.usatoday.com
Vancouver Sun
www.vancouversun.com
Virgin Islands Daily News
www.virginislandsdailynews.com
Voice of America
www.voanews.com
Volunteers of America

Street Wise (Chicago)
www.streetwise.org

www.voa.org

Sun
www.thesun.co.uk

www.vox.com

Sydney Morning Herald
www.smh.com.au
Telegraph
www.telegraph.co.uk
Tennessean
www.tennessean.com
Time
www.time.com
Times
www.thetimes.co.uk
Toronto Star
www.thestar.com

Vox News

Washington City Paper
www.washingtoncitypaper.com
Washington Examiner
www.washingtonexaminer.com
Washington Post
www.washingtonpost.com
Washington Times
www.washingtontimes.com
Yahoo News
www.yahoo.com
Young Turks
www.tytnetwork.com
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Corner Cafe
Glass Owl
Excerpt 5
Below is an excerpt from the serialized novel Glass Owl. Copyright 2014. All rights reserved. Glass Owl is a serialized novel written in episodic format. Sections
serialized by Opinion America were not reprinted in exact order of existing storylines from the novel. Copies of Glass Owl in 50 separate episodes (electronic
format only) can be purchased online beginning in late 2015 from Google Play. Opinion America accepts fictional and nonfictional material by email only for
publication of various subject matters. However all works must be legally copyrighted by rightful owner(s) of whom must provide proof of ownership to
Opinion America before material is accepted for publication. Opinion America will not publish works plagiarized from other sources. No exceptions.

Originally serialized in Street Beat News in 2014.
Robert Bennington and Chandra Stevenson are about to leave as he notices Lindsay Bennington looking
at him coldly seconds after she enters the small diner.
“I thought you said you were leaving—what—think you’re getting money from the deal—well, think
again.”
“No—I have?”
Lindsay glares at Chandra.
“Well, I hope you’re happy with yourself Chandra. But trust me this thing you think you have with my
husband isn’t going to last—he’ll cheat on you too—like he did me—wouldn’t be the first time and certainly
won’t be the last.”
Lindsay notices Chandra’s reaction.
“What—you thought you were the first? Seriously even you can’t be that naive. Robert is shameless —he
can’t keep his dick in his pants—you of all people should know that from experience—especially after how the
two of you got together?”
Chandra seems annoyed.
“Nothing you say will change how I feel about Robert.”
“Hope you remember that when you find out your beloved has been dipping his wick in one of your
friends—but hey, maybe he’ll even fuck your sister too—yeah—he’s done sisters—a few of them if I recall—never
showed any preference for what they looked like either—he’ll fuck anything that has a pulse—but what can you
expect from a filthy dog?”
Robert grabs Lindsay by the arm. She slaps him.
“I swear—if this wasn’t a public place?”
“Look I told you I was sorry—but like you said too much has happened—my behavior caused issues.”
Lindsay laughs.
“Hope you’re happy now Robert—bet when you get back to Philadelphia you’ll really wish you were.”
Robert looks at Lindsay curiously.
“What are you talking about?”
Lindsay smirks slyly.
“Let’s just say I hope you like standing for hours in the unemployment line.”
“I have a job—the firm has rehired me.”
“Are you sure about that Robert—I mean—have they?”
“What’s that supposed to mean?”
Lindsay looks at Chandra again and begins laughing.
“Daddy bought the firm you worked for—first thing he did was order your termination—and Chandra’s
too.”
Robert seemed shocked as he looks at Chandra. He faces Lindsay again.
“You didn’t?”
Lindsay nods.
“I didn’t—daddy did.”
Lindsay smirks as she glances at Chandra.
“Oh, by the way—daddy also emailed all your business contacts and made sure they wouldn’t hire you
either.”
Lindsay makes a slashing gesture across her neck.
“And if they do—Madison Industries will destroy their companies—and they know from experience it isn’t
an idle threat by some egomaniac—have a nice day.”
Lindsay triumphantly heads toward where Lori Anderson is sitting with a curious look on her face.
[Excerpt 6 will be published in the November-December 2015 issue.]

